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      IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT
   WESTERN DISTRICT OF WASHINGTON AT SEATTLE
--------------------------------------X
RYAN KARNOSKI, et al.,                :
                Plaintiffs            :
         v.            CASE NO.:  2:17-CV-1297-MJP
DONALD J. TRUMP, et al.,              :
               Defendants             :
--------------------------------------X
      IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT
         CENTRAL DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA
--------------------------------------X
AIDEN STOCKMAN; NICOLAS               :
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JAQUICE TATE; JOHN DOES 1-2;          :
JANE DOE; and EQUALITY CALIFORNIA,    :
RYAN KARNOSKI, et al.,                :
                Plaintiffs            :
         v.       CASE NO.:   5:17-CV-01799-JGB-KK
MARK ESPER, et al.,                   :
               Defendants             :
--------------------------------------X
      IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT
          FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
--------------------------------------X
JANE DOE 2, et al.,                   :
                Plaintiffs            :
         v.            CASE NO.:  17-CV-1597 (CKK)
MARK ESPER, et al.,                   :
               Defendants             :
--------------------------------------X
      IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT
          FOR THE DISTRICT OF MARYLAND
--------------------------------------X
BROCK STONE, et al.,                  :
                Plaintiffs            :
         v.           CASE NO.:  1:17-CV-02459-GLR
DONALD J. TRUMP, et al.,              :
               Defendants             :
--------------------------------------X
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             A P P E A R A N C E S

 

ON BEHALF OF PLAINTIFF KARNOSKI:

          STEPHEN R. PATTON, ESQUIRE

          KIRKLAND & ELLIS LLP

          300 North LaSalle

          Chicago, IL  60654

          312.862.3501

 

 

ON BEHALF OF PLAINTIFF KARNOSKI:

          SASHA BUCHERT, ESQUIRE

          and

          TARA BORELLI, ESQUIRE (appearing

          telephonically)

          LAMBDA LEGAL

          1776 K Street, NW, 8th Floor

          Washington, DC  20006

          202.804.6245

 

 

 

 

 

 

2

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

          Deposition of BRAD R. CARSON, held at the

offices of:

 

 

          THE JUDGE ADVOCATE GENERAL'S LEGAL CENTER

          AND SCHOOL

          600 Massie Road

          Charlottesville, Virginia  22903

 

 

 

          Pursuant to agreement, before

Lisa M. Blair, RMR, CRR, Notary Public in and for

the Commonwealth of Virginia.
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          Boston, MA  02108

          617.426.1350
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          SHANNON MINTER, ESQUIRE (appearing
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      A.     I don't know.  Again, these are the
questions for RAND about things.  And so, I see
nothing in the report that suggests that's some
kind of linchpin that their findings rest upon,
but again, I don't know for sure.
      Q.     Did the Working Group consider that
hormone treatments during the first year would
account for zero non-deployability days?
      A.     As I remember it, we relied upon
experts such as RAND who can best provide that
information to us about what that would be.
      Q.     But do you remember what they -- how
many days they calculated as non-deployability
during the first year?
      A.     I believe people accepted the RAND
Report and their numbers.  Again, they were seen
as dispassionate and dispositive on these matters.
      Q.     So it was zero?
      A.     As I recall, no one in the Working
Group had grave concerns about the
non-deployability -- no one -- of people getting
hormone treatment, because after all, we send men
to combat taking testosterone, women on birth
control.  So the hormone treatments are ubiquitous
in some quarters.  And so, this was not seen as
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the medical professionals have no issues with
this.
      Q.     But you have one person -- I mean,
just -- so is it your opinion that the Department
of Defense should be following the guidance of
that one doctor and these AMA statements over the
actual Endocrine Society Guidelines?
      A.     He was one input.  We were surrounded
by people who had spent their careers in uniform
doing medical services for the Services -- the
Surgeon Generals, their representatives, their
experts.  And so, he was one input into what was
the medical opinion that hormone therapy would not
be a serious barrier to anything we needed to do
in the military.  So it was the military experts,
Surgeon Generals and others, who really authored
this testimony.  He was an input into that.
      Q.     And the Surgeon Generals, as you
remember, they actually said that people would be
deployable during that one year of hormone
treatments?
      A.     As I remember, yes, they did.
      Q.     Are you aware that that hasn't
happened in the actual -- under the Carter policy;
the individuals were not deployed during that
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something that was a major issue.
      Q.     I'm talking specifically about the
first year where it requires the monitoring.  The
Transgender Working Group -- the Carter
Transgender Working Group didn't think that that
monitoring was an issue?
      A.     We heard from people like Wylie
Hembree, the endocrinologist, that for a young,
healthy population like this, the monitoring was
not a significant barrier to any kind of work you
wanted to do.  And it would be very casual and
relatively infrequent.
      Q.     Would you take the advice of one
particular doctor on the Endocrine Society
Guidelines over the collective doctors on the
Endocrine Society Guidelines?
      A.     Well, he was the author of those
particular guidelines, and so, could tell you what
a young, healthy population like the military
would be.  So he is someone who I think has
particular insight, so you would depend on it.
And, of course, the AMA, the APA, both American
Psychological and American Psychiatrist
Association have opined on this issue too.  So
collectively, I do think it is safe to say that
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first year?
      A.     I have no knowledge of how it's been
implemented under the Trump Administration.  So, I
don't know.  I just do know that no Surgeon
General had any concerns about that issue with
medical professionals.  And again, people have
been taking hormone therapy in theater who are
transgender.  Men take testosterone, women on
birth control.  So people were taking hormones for
many different reasons, many different population
groups.  And no one saw that as any serious or
even insignificant barrier to military service.
      Q.     Do you have any knowledge of how --
how the hormone -- hormones were administered
under the Obama Administration under the last part
of it, because you had said none under the Trump
Administration.  Do you know whether or not these
guidelines essentially were getting waived under
the -- under the last few months of the Obama
Administration?
      A.     I was no longer in the Administration
at that time, so I don't know.
      Q.     Is it your opinion they should have
been waived under that period?
      A.     I don't know.
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      Q.     But you seem to be offering the
opinion that the -- and you can correct me if I'm
wrong -- that the Department of Defense and the
Department of Defense doctors should have been
following -- rather than the Endocrine Society
Guidelines they should have been following these
statements from Mr. Hembree and the statements
from the AMA; is that correct?
          MR. PATTON:  Objection, mischaracterizes
   the witness's testimony.
          MR. CARMICHAEL:  Oh, I asked him to
   correct me if I'm wrong.
          MR. PATTON:  I know, but you are
   mischaracterizing testimony he's already given,
   and I object.
               You can answer.
          THE WITNESS:  And that is not what I
   said.  The Department of Defense came to its
   own conclusions, of which Dr. Hembree was just
   one input into that.  But we had people, again,
   who love the military, whose job was to take
   care of service members, and this was their
   opinion I'm just recounting to you.
 BY MR. CARMICHAEL:
      Q.     Their opinion is that the Endocrine
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   professionals.  They heard testimony.  They
   researched it themselves, and this was their
   considered conclusion.
 BY MR. CARMICHAEL:
      Q.     Is that your understanding of the
Endocrine Society Guidelines, that it's one person
writing it, and that one person sort of controls
the guidelines?
      A.     I don't know how they reach their
particular conclusions.  I do know that the
medical experts we spoke with, no one thought this
was an issue.  And these are people, again, who
were military experts, endocrinologists, people
who talked to endocrinologists.  And no one felt
they were a particular -- that they were an issue
for a military-age population.
      Q.     No one thought that the monitoring
was necessary?
      A.     Monitoring might be necessary to
check in with your doctor, as it is if you're on
birth control pills or something else, but that it
wouldn't affect military performance.
      Q.     How can you check in with your doctor
for -- and checking in with your doctor, do you
mean actually blood samples?
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Society Guidelines should not be followed?
      A.     Their opinion was what's best for the
military, right?  We have a unique population of
people who are very healthy, very young.
Dr. Hembree had testified to this issue.  That was
one input.  But in their medical judgment, no one
thought hormone treatment was a barrier.  Again,
the same thing, women, men -- hormones are not
simply of the transgender community.
      Q.     Do you know who specifically said
that the Endocrine Society Guidelines should not
be followed for the first year of treatment?
          MR. PATTON:  I object to the premise for
   that question, because it has not been
   established on this record.  With that, you can
   answer.
          THE WITNESS:  I don't believe that is a
   characterization that we didn't follow them.
   The author of them said that for your
   population, here's what the rule should be.
   The very author who wrote them said that.  So
   we're entirely consistent with, you know, what
   the rules are for a broader population of
   unhealthy, older people is different.  And so,
   again, the experts weighed in who were medical
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      A.     I don't know what that means for the
doctors.
      Q.     Is it easy to get these samples in --
you know, where you were in Iraq in Basra?  Can
those get back?
      A.     Probably so, yes.
      Q.     How about --
      A.     It's important to remember the way
the policy was drafted in Carter, that it was
about military necessity.  You didn't have any
right to hormone therapy, right?  If the commander
felt you were being deployed, or schooling, or
that it might somehow interfere with it, then the
commander wouldn't approve that.  It was a
commander-led process.
      Q.     So in your -- do you think the
commander, or your opinion is that the commander
had the ability to override medical treatment
from -- from a service member?
      A.     Yes.  Not override medical treatment;
but the ability to transition under the Carter
plan, which involved getting medical treatment,
was expressly dependent upon your commander's
permission.
      Q.     And if somebody said, I want hormone
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           UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT

    WESTERN DISTRICT OF WASHINGTON AT SEATTLE

-------------------------------X

RYAN KARNOSKI, et al.,         :

     Plaintiffs,               :

           v.                  : CASE NO.:

DONALD J. TRUMP, et al.,       : 2:17-cv-1297-MJP

     Defendants.               :

-------------------------------X
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Reporter's Note: Case captions in all cases

pertinent to this deposition are reflected on the

following pages.
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       IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT

           FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

-------------------------------X

JANE DOE 2, et al.,            :

     Plaintiffs,               :

           v.                  : CASE NO.:

MARK ESPER, in his official    : 17-cv-1597 (CKK)

capacity as Secretary of the   :

Department of Defense, et al., :

     Defendants.               :

-------------------------------X
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              MS. ENLOW:  No.  Go ahead.
              MR. CARMICHAEL:  The objections are
noted for introducing this testimony later.  So
unless your counsel instructs you not to answer a
question, you have to answer the question.  So --
              THE WITNESS:  And I've answered the
question to the best of my ability.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  So you are unable to tell me whether or
not you know the answer to whether a person --
after they go through transition treatment,
whether gender dysphoria can reoccur?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Asked and
answered.  Calls for speculation.
              THE WITNESS:  The view of the
working group was that once someone transitioned,
gender dysphoria would not reoccur.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.  And what was that based on?
     A.  All of the readings and all of the
conversations that we had as a working group.
     Q.  Okay.  Was that based on any information
provided by any behavioral health or mental health
specialist?
     A.  It's a gestalt.  I can't point out
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             issue.  For example:"
          And then the first bullet says
(as read):
             "High rates of depression and
             suicide.  Several studies suggest
             that those diagnosed with gender
             dysphoria have higher than normal
             associated rates of depression and
             suicide."
          What studies did the working group
review that said that?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Lack of
foundation.
              THE WITNESS:  I don't see a footnote
here to state which particular studies, so I don't
want to speculate.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Do you remember reviewing any studies
that stated or suggested that individuals
diagnosed with gender dysphoria have a higher than
normal associated rate of depression and suicide?
     A.  We all did a lot of reading, both given
to us and work -- reading we did independently, so
I can't speculate or identify which particular
studies.  But I think the sentence here that says
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exactly who or where or how, but it was a gestalt
of the understanding of the conversations that we
had over a six-month period of time.
     Q.  Okay.
          If we can look at the Transgender
Service Review Work Group report.
     A.  Mm-hmm.
     Q.  That's Exhibit --
     A.  14.
     Q.  14.  Thank you.
          On page 8 --
     A.  Which is Bates whatever?
     Q.  Actually, I don't have the Bates number.
It's Bates ending in 289847.
     A.  Okay.
     Q.  It says, about halfway down the page,
(as read):
             "There are some medical issues
             associated with the open service
             of transgender persons, which
             could affect medical readiness and
             deployability.  As the work group
             discussed these issues, we
             concluded that existing policy and
             procedures exist to address each
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(as read):
             "While some have opined that these
             higher rates are partly due to
             social stigma and lack of access
             to care and are improving..."
          That was our big take-away, that suicide
rates were higher in those who did not have access
to care and those who were not allowed to
transition, so that exacerbated their dysphoria.
If someone had access to proper care and treatment
to transition, then suicide rates would be
reduced.
     Q.  If someone had proper access to care and
transition treatment, would those suicide or
suicidal ideation rates be reduced to the level of
individuals that did not have gender dysphoria?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Vague.
Incomplete hypothetical.
              THE WITNESS:  I don't know that
I have enough memory of the research to give you
an accurate answer.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.  So you don't know?
     A.  I said I don't recall the details of the
reading that I did.
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     Q.  Okay.  So how much did the suicide and
suicidal ideation rates decrease once an
individual had access to transition care and
treatment?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Vague.
Incomplete hypothetical.
              THE WITNESS:  You're asking me to
remember articles I may have read six years ago,
and I honestly do not remember rates.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.  Do you remember any specific
articles you read that said that?
     A.  I don't recall all that I read.
     Q.  Do you remember any specific articles
that talked about suicide rates?
     A.  I read multiple articles, yes, but
I cannot tell you who the author was, what the
journal was, when it was published.
     Q.  You read multiple articles about suicide
rates in gender dysphoria?
     A.  I did my own homework to prepare me for
the working group so that I was informed and could
provide appropriate, educated information and
participate fully in the work group.
     Q.  And did that homework that you're
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          We looked at their rates of any kind of
stress, anxiety, suicide, as we would anybody --
any other service member.  We did not try to look
at them as a unique group of individuals who came
to the military with a medical dysfunction or an
abnormality.  We tried to normalize it as we would
any other service member.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.  But the working group recognized
that gender dysphoria was a medical condition;
right?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection --
              THE WITNESS:  As is pregnancy.
              MR. LAMPROS:  -- lack of foundation.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Is that a "yes"?
     A.  Pregnancy is also considered a medical
condition in the military.  So it was viewed in
the same way as any other medical condition was.
     Q.  Okay.  Did the working group review any
data from DoD or other services concerning
utilization rates of medical care for treating
gender dysphoria?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Vague.
              THE WITNESS:  Well, again, prior to
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referring to -- did that include reviewing
multiple articles about suicide rates and gender
dysphoria?
     A.  Yes.
     Q.  Okay.  How many?
     A.  I don't remember how many articles
I read.  That was in 2015.
     Q.  Okay.  Was it more than one?
     A.  Most likely, but I can't give you a hard
number.
     Q.  Okay.  Was it more than five?
     A.  I don't recall.
     Q.  Okay.
          How did the working group use those
studies on suicide rates and gender dysphoria in
developing its policy recommendations?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Vague.
Lack of foundation.
              THE WITNESS:  You're asking me how.
Again, it was based on conversations and
discussions.  And the way we -- we examined this,
and the way we looked at normalizing any
individual who was transgender, we tried not to
separate them into a distinct category that could
be discriminated against or pigeonholed.
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the publication of the Carter policy, transgender
individuals would have been forced to get medical
care outside of the DoD, outside of the MHS, so
there would not have been any MHS data to examine.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.  So because there was no data to
examine from MHS, it naturally concludes the
working group didn't consider data from the
Military Health System?
     A.  There wouldn't have been any data to
examine.
     Q.  Okay.  And did the working group review
any data from DoD or other services concerning
costs of medical care for treating gender
dysphoria?
     A.  The only thing that I recall we went by
was looking at costs of treating any service
member with depression or anxiety.  The cost of
treating anybody who was -- had any other
diagnosis will be the same as anybody else with
depression or anxiety.
          Treating PTSD; we know that was common.
The costs would have been the same regardless of
gender identity.
     Q.  So the working group considered the costs
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of treating depression?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Misstates
the testimony.  Lack of foundation.
              THE WITNESS:  I don't recall a
health economist coming and talking to us
specifically about costs.
          I do believe the RAND study tried to do
some estimates based on cost of care for
transgendered individuals, but I don't recall
where those numbers came from in the RAND study.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.  But when you say that the working
group considered costs for depression and anxiety,
was that from the military health system or from
RAND or from some other source?
     A.  If we considered cost -- and I can't
remember specifically that we had a chart or any
data that looked at mental health care costs
inside of DoD; but if we had, it would have been
regardless of being transgender or not, because,
again, at that time, transgendered individuals
were not openly allowed to obtain care inside of
DoD.
     Q.  Okay.  So it's fair to say, then, that
the working group didn't consider cost data from
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              THE WITNESS:  Again, our guidance
from Secretary Carson was to examine this without
a predetermined end in sight.  So we took all data
that we had, input from other individuals, to help
us formulate our policy decisions.  Had we had
that data, it would have been a part of the policy
decision-making -- MHS medical data.  We didn't
have that data from the MHS.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.  And had you had data on the rates
of utilization from MHS, would you have wanted the
working group to consider that as well?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Incomplete
hypothetical.
              THE WITNESS:  Those --
              MR. LAMPROS:  Assumes facts not in
evidence.
              THE WITNESS:  Again, we don't have
those data.  I mean, any fact-based organization
would want to use the data that they -- any and
all data that they would have before them.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.
          We were discussing before lunch the
individuals that presented at the working group,
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DoD or other services for the cost of transition
treatment for gender dysphoria?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Misstates
testimony.
              THE WITNESS:  I think if you're
trying to get to the point that we didn't do our
proper homework and try to properly assess costs,
then I think you're asking me to opine on data
that were not available inside the MHS at the
time.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.
     A.  So had there been data, and had there
been cost data, we would have examined it; but
again, we were forced to look elsewhere because,
at the time, DoD did not allow transgendered
individuals to obtain care inside the MHS.  We did
our due diligence with the data that we had at
hand.
     Q.  If you had had that cost data, why did
you say you would have -- the working group would
have reviewed it?  Why would that have been
important?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Misstates
the testimony.  Incomplete hypothetical.
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and if you'd look again at the Transgender Service
Review Work Group report, Exhibit 14.
     A.  Mm-hmm.
     Q.  I've had a chance to flip through it.
There's some agendas in the middle.  Starts on
page 28 of the document.
     A.  Mm-hmm.
     Q.  And that's an agenda from August 19,
2015; right?
     A.  That's what it says, August 19th.
     Q.  Okay.  And then the last sentence under
"Overview" states (as read):
             "Further, an overview of recently
             completed work by the Accession
             Medical Standards Working Group
             (AMSWG) will be covered to assist
             the group in understanding
             recommended changes."
          I believe you mentioned AMSWG earlier,
but can you just tell me what does that group do?
     A.  I only have a vague -- I've never -- this
is the first time I've been on a committee with
members of the AMSWG, so I only have a cursory
understanding of their role.  But this particular
group reviews and evaluates medical standards for
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at all that the AMSWG presented to the working
group?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Asked and
answered.  Lack of foundation.
              THE WITNESS:  That was four years
ago.  I do not have specific memory of each and
every specific meeting I sat in.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.  So the answer is no, you don't
remember anything that the AMSWG presented to the
working group?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Misstates
the testimony.  Asked and answered.
              THE WITNESS:  To the best of my
recollection, at this particular point in time,
I don't have any definitive information to provide
you.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.
          If the AMSWG had recommended that a
certain stability period -- excuse me, if the
AMSWG had recommended that there be a certain
stability period before an individual with gender
dysphoria could access into the military, would
the working group have considered it?
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period before an individual with gender dysphoria
could access into the military, would the working
group have considered that information?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Incomplete
hypothetical.  Assumes facts not in evidence.
              THE WITNESS:  The working group
considered a lot of information over a period of
six months.  I believe the recommendation we
landed on at the end of that six-month period of
time was an 18-month period of time an individual
had to have successfully transitioned and been
without gender dysphoria before they could access.
          That would not have been a date that
they dropped on us at the first meeting.  That
would have been the result of six months' worth of
educating and discussion, policy formation that
the group ended up at at the end of that six-month
period of time.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  And would one of those discussions have
been consideration of the AMSWG's recommendation?
     A.  I'm sure they had input into it, but
I can't tell you where that -- who made that
recommendation.
     Q.  Okay.  Do you think it would have been
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              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Incomplete
hypothetical.  Assumes facts not in evidence.
              THE WITNESS:  Can you point me to a
specific accessions policy standard you're
referring to?
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  No, I'm asking, had the AMSWG presented a
recommendation that an individual be stable for a
certain period of time -- if they'd presented that
recommendation to the working group, would the
working group have considered that recommendation?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Incomplete
hypothetical.  Assumes facts not in evidence.
              THE WITNESS:  Is there a specific
time period you're referring to, in terms of
period of --
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Well, I mean, from the agenda, it looks
like the AMSWG presented on August 19th, 2015 --
     A.  That was our very first meeting.  That
was four and a half years ago.  I don't remember
specifically what they presented at that
particular meeting.
     Q.  Right.  I'm saying, had the AMSWG
presented a certain recommendation for a stability
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important for the working group to consider that
recommendation from AMSWG?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Assumes
facts not in evidence.  Incomplete hypothetical.
              THE WITNESS:  Which document was the
final document that came from the -- that was the
Carter recommendation?
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Are you talking about the Carter policy?
     A.  Carter policy.
     Q.  It's Exhibit 1.
     A.  They're all out of order.
          Can you repeat your last question?
     Q.  I'm going to actually move from that.
     A.  Okay.
     Q.  I'm going to hand you what will be marked
as Exhibit 16.
     A.  Y'all really are not into conserving
trees, are you?
              MS. ENLOW:  Not really.
Unfortunately.
 (Exhibit No. 16 was marked for identification.)
              THE WITNESS:  Ah.  Okay.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  And this is an email chain that's marked
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with the Bates stamp USDOE00238554.
          I'm going to direct your attention to
the bottom email.
     A.  From me.  Yeah.
     Q.  Okay.  And it's from you to
Dr. Karen Guice, Major General Allen,
Rear Admiral Iverson, and it's dated October 15,
2015; right?
     A.  Mm-hmm.
     Q.  Did you write this email?
     A.  Yes, I did.
     Q.  Who is Dr. Karen Guice?
     A.  Dr. Guice was the Principal Deputy to the
Assistant Secretary of Defense, Health Affairs,
Dr. Woodson.
     Q.  Okay.  And who was Major General
Roosevelt Allen?
     A.  He was the Deputy Surgeon General for the
Air Force.
     Q.  And how about Rear Admiral Kenneth
Iverson?  Who was that?
     A.  Deputy Surgeon General of the Navy at the
time.
     Q.  Okay.  And you copied Colonel Mary
Krueger on the email.  Who is Colonel Krueger?
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medical knowledge?
     A.  I had no -- have no reason to opine.  She
never took care of me, so I don't have an opinion
of her medical knowledge.
     Q.  Did you discuss medicine when you were
interacting in those two and a half years?
     A.  That wouldn't have been the nature of our
conversation.  We were interacting on policy
matters, so not necessarily medical matters.
     Q.  Did the policy matters concern any
medical issues?
     A.  Talent management has no medical issues.
It was personnel policy for promotion.
          The Transgender Service Working Group,
it would have been development of personnel
policies.
     Q.  Okay.  Why did you send this email to
Dr. Guise, Major General Allen, and Rear Admiral
Iverson?
     A.  I was trying to offer an additional
expert to the group to talk about transgender care
from the behavioral health perspective.
     Q.  And why were you trying to offer an
additional expert to talk about behavioral health?
     A.  Because I was doing due diligence and
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     A.  She is an Army physician; and at the
time, she was assigned to MRA inside the Army --
Manpower and Reserve Affairs.
     Q.  Okay.  Did you work with Colonel Krueger
at all?
     A.  Yes.
     Q.  In what capacity?
     A.  There was a lot of interactions between
the Surgeon General's Office and Manpower and
Reserve Affairs on a variety of military medical
policies.
          I worked with her on account management
policy development, looking at the accessions for
medical providers.  So a variety of topics.  A lot
of interaction between the two offices.
     Q.  Okay.  Over what period of time?
     A.  The two and a half years I was the Deputy
Surgeon General for the Army Reserve.
     Q.  Okay.  What's your opinion of
Colonel Krueger?
     A.  Highly competent.
     Q.  Okay.  As a doctor?  Or as an Army
colonel?  Or --
     A.  As an officer.
     Q.  Okay.  What is your opinion of her
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wanted to offer something to the committee.
     Q.  Did you not feel like the committee had
already heard from sufficient perspectives on
behavioral health?
     A.  We had.  I just wanted to offer my input.
          Again, we were all invited to and
recommended that we offer names to be brought
before the committee.  Everybody had that blank
invitation to recommend someone to come and speak
to the committee.
          Dr. Guice was the individual served with
vetting individuals who came to the committee.  So
I was just doing my due diligence as a good, solid
committee, doing my work.
     Q.  Okay.  And why did you copy
Colonel Krueger on this email?
     A.  I can't remember why I did.
     Q.  Okay.  In the first line of your email,
you state (as read):
             "I understand that a BH expert
             will be coming to one of the TG
             work group meetings."
          Is that a behavioral health expert?
     A.  Yes.
     Q.  Okay.  Who was the behavioral health
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expert that you understood to be coming to your
future working group meeting?
     A.  I didn't put the name here, and I can't
remember.
     Q.  Okay.  Was it a civilian or a military
individual?
     A.  I think, as I said previously, most of
the experts we invited to speak to us came from
the civilian sector.  So I'm assuming that what
I was implying was a civilian behavioral health
expert, but I cannot say for certain.
     Q.  Okay.  Do you know if that civilian
behavioral health expert came from an advocacy
group?
     A.  The point of all of our experts came from
individuals who had a well -- a broad and deep
experience of working with transgendered
individuals.  So, again, whether or not they came
from a professional organization or the surgeon
from Ann Arbor, they would all have had the same
depth and expertise in caring for transgendered
individuals.
     Q.  Okay.  But the behavioral health expert
you're talking about in this email, was that going
to be someone coming from an advocacy group?
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BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.  Let's go to those agendas,
actually.  That's a good idea.
     A.  Glad I could help.
     Q.  They start on page 28 of Exhibit 14.
     A.  Okay.
     Q.  So on page 28, there's a list of speakers
for the August 19, 2015, agenda?
     A.  Mm-hmm.
     Q.  Did any of those present on behavioral
health?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Lack of
foundation.
              THE WITNESS:  I think the subject
and the speaker and the offices from which they
came is listed on this agenda item.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.  But I'm asking you, do you recall
if Mr. Carson, Mr. Kurta, Dr. Guice, Ms. Miller,
or Mr. Kurta was the expert that presented on
behavioral health?
     A.  I do not believe any of them are
behavioral health experts.  The only physician in
that group is Dr. Guice, and she's a surgeon.
     Q.  Do you remember Dr. Guice presenting any
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     A.  I have no idea.  Again, there's no name
here.  I cannot link -- and I did not say where
this expert would be coming from.  I have no
memory of what I was referring to.
     Q.  Is there any document, or anyone you
could speak to, or anything at all that could
refresh your recollection about who you're talking
about as the behavioral health expert in this
email?
     A.  I don't know of any documents that would
have that -- who I was referring to on October the
15th, 2015.  I don't have any documents to refresh
my memory as to who that would be.
     Q.  Is there anyone you could speak to that
would refresh your memory as to who that would be?
     A.  Now?  At this precise point in time, no.
     Q.  Okay.  So there's literally nothing you
can think of that could refresh your memory of who
that behavioral health expert might be?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Asked and
answered.
              THE WITNESS:  I suppose I could go
back through this list of agenda items and refer;
but, again, I don't know that that would help me
pinpoint specifically who this individual was.
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information regarding behavioral health?
     A.  I have no memory of what Dr. Guice
presented at that particular meeting.
     Q.  Okay.  Do you remember Dr. Guice ever
presenting any information about behavioral health
to the working group?
     A.  I don't recall that Dr. Guice presented
anything to any of us.
     Q.  Okay.
          If you look at the next agenda,
September 3rd, 2015, there's four speakers listed
there?
     A.  Mm-hmm.
     Q.  Do you recall, are any of these speakers
behavioral health experts that presented to the
working group?
     A.  We've already determined that Ms. Miller
is from the accessions working group.
          We already know who Admiral Kurta is.
          And I do not know who Mr. Gruber is.
     Q.  Mr. Gruber is an attorney at DoD.
     A.  Okay.  And Senior Airman Ireland,
I believe, was an individual who's a transgendered
service member.
     Q.  Okay.  So none of those individuals on
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          Did that email change your mind about --
that the prior speakers had come from the advocacy
perspective?
     A.  I think she was correcting my thinking.
     Q.  Did it change your mind?
     A.  Yes, it did.
     Q.  Okay.  And then she says (as read):
             "Secretary Carter [sic] has asked
             me to vet each expert prior to
             inviting them to the working
             group."
     A.  Correct.
              MR. CARMICHAEL:  You said "Carter."
              MS. ENLOW:  Oh, it's Carson.  Excuse
me.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Were you involved in that vetting process
at all?
     A.  Was I involved in what vetting process?
     Q.  The vetting process Dr. Guice is
referring to in her email.
     A.  Where she was asked to vet each expert?
     Q.  Mm-hmm.
     A.  No, I was not.  Dr. Guice vetted the
experts that presented to us.
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knowing that.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Okay.  You didn't ask Dr. Guice if she
had interviewed Dr. McHugh?
     A.  I did not follow up with her on it after
I received this.
     Q.  Okay.  Do you know what the result of
your email exchange was with Dr. Guice?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Vague.
              THE WITNESS:  When you say "result,"
what do you mean?
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Did anyone contact Dr. McHugh?
     A.  I think I've already said that I don't
have any knowledge of who all Dr. Guice vetted or
if anyone contacted Dr. McHugh.
     Q.  Okay.  And the working group didn't hear
from Dr. McHugh; is that right?
     A.  If his name is not listed in any minutes,
then no.
     Q.  You don't remember the working group
hearing from Dr. McHugh; right?
     A.  I believe I said if his name is not
listed in the minutes, then I don't recall if he
presented or not.  Probably not, but I cannot tell

250
1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

     Q.  Okay.  Did anyone else work with
Dr. Guice to vet the experts, that you know of?
     A.  I don't have any information -- I don't
know the answer.
     Q.  Okay.  Do you know what process Dr. Guice
used to vet the experts?
     A.  No, I do not.
     Q.  Okay.  Dr. Guice goes on to say in her
email that she's identified some behavioral health
experts "and will put your referred individual in
the mix for my interview"?
     A.  Mm-hmm.
     Q.  Do you know which behavioral health
experts Dr. Guice was referring to?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Lack of
foundation.
              THE WITNESS:  No, I do not.
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  Did Dr. Guice interview Dr. McHugh?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Lack of
foundation.
              THE WITNESS:  All I know is what's
in this email: that she put him in the mix for her
interview.  I do not know if she followed through
and interviewed him or not.  I have no way of
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you specifically one way or another.  If his name
is not in here, he didn't present.
     Q.  Okay.
     A.  One more question and then a break?
     Q.  Sure.
          Did you mention your concerns about
hearing only from the advocacy perspective to
anyone else?
              MR. LAMPROS:  Objection.  Misstates
the testimony and the document.
              THE WITNESS:  This email is the only
conversation I had about that.
              MS. ENLOW:  Okay.
          We can take a break.
              THE WITNESS:  Thanks.
              MR. HEINZ:  Actually, before we go
off the record, Counselor, Exhibit 16, was that
document initially withheld pursuant to the
deliberative process privilege?
              MS. ENLOW:  I believe so, but it's
been produced.
              MR. HEINZ:  Will defendants be
producing all of the other withheld documents that
relate to the Carter Working Group that are being
withheld pursuant to the deliberative process
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privilege, since defendants selectively
cherry-picked an email, produced it, and are now
using it against plaintiffs and plaintiffs' expert
witness?
              MS. ENLOW:  I think this
conversation is better held not during a
deposition; so we can talk about that later.
              MR. HEINZ:  Will you answer my
question?
          Will defendants be producing the other
Carter Working Group documents that defendants are
withholding?
              MS. ENLOW:  Again, I think that
conversation is between the lawyers off the
record.  So we can go off the record.
              MR. HEINZ:  The record will reflect
that counsel for defendants is refusing to answer
my question and plaintiffs request that defendants
produce the other documents that they've elected
not to produce that relate to the subject matter.
    (Recess taken from 3:39 p.m. to 4:12 p.m.)
BY MS. ENLOW:
     Q.  If we can look at the bibliography of
documents in Exhibit B of your expert report.  And
we can look at the Stockman report again -- the
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          I think this most recent one, Stockman,
the date would have been October of 2019.  So for
this most recent one, I think the majority of the
documents had been published.  So I reviewed them.
I can't say read them in-depth.
     Q.  Okay.  Is there anything missing from
that list that you relied on to form your expert
opinions in these cases?
     A.  The only thing I did not review prior to
these were all these Tweets.  I did not review
those.  But there's nothing additional.
     Q.  Okay.  I'm not asking you what you
reviewed for today's deposition --
     A.  Okay.
     Q.  -- I'm asking, in forming your expert
opinions in this case, is this the complete list
of documents that you relied on or considered?
     A.  I'm probably going to split hairs a
little bit here, but if you're talking about
documents that I referred to when I was part of
the working group, it's probably more expansive
than this, because I did a lot more independent
reading.  But in preparing this particular
deposition, these were the documents.
     Q.  Okay.  In preparing your opinions as set
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most recent one -- Exhibit 5.
     A.  I think I got them all out of numerical
order here.
     Q.  It's okay, we've been shuffling a lot of
pages.
     A.  And you were on Exhibit Bravo?
     Q.  Yes.
     A.  Okay.
     Q.  Does this Exhibit B to your expert report
list all of the materials that you relied upon to
forming your expert opinions in these cases?
     A.  The one caveat I would have is that my
expert testimony -- initially, back in 2017, many
of these documents were not yet public
information, were not written, so I did not use
them in my initial testimony back in 2017.
     Q.  Okay.  But sitting here today with your
most recent reports -- your expert opinions --
does this Exhibit B to your expert report list all
of the materials you relied on in forming your
opinions in these cases?
     A.  I think the caveat is "these cases,"
again, because not all of these documents were
published when I formed my opinion or wrote my
document for the first case.
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forth in your expert reports, Exhibit B is the
complete list of documents that you relied on?
     A.  And again, a lot of my expert opinion
came from the additional reading I did in 2015 and
2016 that may not be reflected in this Exhibit B.
     Q.  Okay.  Do you remember any of what that
reading would have been from 2015 or 2016?
     A.  Again, it was me doing my own due
diligence and doing a scholarly review of articles
so that I could have a broad range of
understanding before I went into the working
group.
     Q.  Okay.  And sitting here today, can you
recall any specific articles?
     A.  No.  No, I can't recall specific articles
I read.
     Q.  Okay.  Did you consider -- in forming
your opinions in this case, did you consider the
administrative record that was before the
Department of Defense's panel of experts?
     A.  Is that a specific document that is
listed on here?
     Q.  No, it's not listed in your Exhibit B.
     A.  Can you refresh my memory of what
administrative...
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Case 1:17-cv-02459-GLR Document 281-3 Filed 10/25/19 Page 2 of 3 

From: Krueger, Mary V COL USARMY HQDA ASA MRA (US) 
To: Bgaerstaff. William C (Casey) MAJ USARMY 3 ID (USA) 
Subject: FW: JHU Psychiatrist (UNCLASSIFIED) 
Date: 

CLASSIFICATION: UNCLASSIFIED 

Casey, 

vfr 
MVK 

Original Message-----

 

From: Guice, Karen S SES (US) 
Sent: Friday, October 16, 2015 10:23 AM 
To: Wilmoth, Margaret C MG USARMY (US) <margaret.c.wiImoth.milmail.mil>; Allen, Roosevelt Jr Maj Gen 
USAF AF-SG (US) <roosevelt.alten4.mil@mail.mil>; Iverson, Kenneth J RDML USN BUMED FCH VA (US) 
<kenneth.j.iverson.mil@maiLmil> 
Cc: Krueger, Mary V COL USARMY HQDA ASA MRA (US) <mary.v.krueger.milmail.mil> 
Subject: RE: JHU Psychiatrist (UNCLASSIFIED) 

Peggy: 

Thank you for the reference. I do not believe the prior experts were advocates; rather they were experienced 
specialists who provide care to this population. Sec. Carson has asked me to vet each expert prior to inviting them to 
the WG. I have identified some behavioral health experts and will put your referred individual in the mix for my 
interview. 

Original Message-----

 

From: Wilmoth, Margaret C MG USARMY (US) 
Sent: Thursday, October 15, 2015 7:58 PM 
To: Guice, Karen S SES (US); Allen, Roosevelt Jr Maj Gen USAF AF-SG (US); Iverson, Kenneth J RDML USN 
BUMED FCH VA (US) 
Cc: Krueger, Mary V COL USARMY HQDA ASA MRA (US) 
Subject: JHU Psychiatrist (UNCLASSIFIED) 

Classification: UNCLASSIFIED 
Caveats: FOUO 

Dr. Guice and colleagues, 

I understand that a Bl-I expert will be coming to one of the TG Work group meetings. All of the speakers we have 
had speak come from an advocacy perspective. 

I have learned of a Johns Hopkins psychiatrist, Dr. Paul R. McHugh, who might view the BH aspects of TG from 

the opposite perspective which I believe might help us in providing the Senior leader group with the opportunity to 
have hear from all sides of the issue. Using the 'Abilene" analogy, I would rather we get to a decision knowing how 
we got there by hearing from all sides of this important decision rather than just hearing from advocates. 

He is an Emeritus professor at Hopkins; his contact info can be found at: 
www.hopkinsmedicine.org/profiles/results/directory/profile/0003340/paul-mchugh 
I am happy to contact him on behalf of the group. 
Thoughts? 

EXHIBIT IG 

I
DATE 1-2 
REPORTER sg 

USD0E00238554 
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Peggy 

Margaret C. \lrnoth. PhD, MSS. RN, FAN 
Major General 

Deputy Surgeon General for Mobilization. Readiness and 
Army Reserve Affairs 

Office of the Surgeon General 

Cell 

(>111cc: 70368181 516298 
Email: \1argarct.(.\ ilrnothmilmuil.mil 

Classification: UNCLASSIFILI) 
(aseats: R)U() 

('LASSIFI('AlION: UNCLASSIFIED 

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-3   Filed 02/25/20   Page 3 of 3



 

   

 
 

 

 

EXHIBIT 4 
 

FILED UNDER SEAL 
  

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-4   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 1



 

   

 
 

 

 

EXHIBIT 5 
 

FILED UNDER SEAL 
  

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-5   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 1



 

   

 
 

 

 

EXHIBIT 6 
 

FILED UNDER SEAL 
  

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-6   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 1



 

   

 
 

 

 

EXHIBIT 7 
 

FILED UNDER SEAL 
  

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-7   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 1



  
 

 
 
 

EXHIBIT 8 

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-8   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 4



Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-8   Filed 02/25/20   Page 2 of 4



Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-8   Filed 02/25/20   Page 3 of 4



Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-8   Filed 02/25/20   Page 4 of 4



 

   

 
 

 

 

EXHIBIT 9 
 

FILED UNDER SEAL 
  

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-9   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 1



 

   

 
 

 

 

EXHIBIT 10 
 

FILED UNDER SEAL 
  

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-10   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 1



 

   

 
 

 

 

EXHIBIT 11 
 

FILED UNDER SEAL 
  

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-11   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 1



 

   

 
 

 

 

EXHIBIT 12 
 

FILED UNDER SEAL 
  

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-12   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 1



  
 

 
 
 

EXHIBIT 13 

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-13   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 2



Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-13   Filed 02/25/20   Page 2 of 2



  
 

 
 
 

EXHIBIT 14 

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-14   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 2



Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-14   Filed 02/25/20   Page 2 of 2



  
 

 
 
 

EXHIBIT 15 

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-15   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 2



Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-15   Filed 02/25/20   Page 2 of 2



  
 

 
 
 

EXHIBIT 16 

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-16   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 2



Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-16   Filed 02/25/20   Page 2 of 2



  
 

 
 
 

EXHIBIT 17 

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-17   Filed 02/25/20   Page 1 of 3



1

Malloy, Emily N.

From: Powers, James R. (CIV) <James.R.Powers@usdoj.gov>
Sent: Friday, January 31, 2020 3:19 PM
To: Heinz, Jordan M.
Cc: Barsanti, Vanessa; Ikard, Sam; *prenn@lambdalegal.org; *tborelli@lambdalegal.org; 

*Rachel@newmanlaw.com; Siegfried, Daniel I.; Stallings-Ala'ilima, Chalia (ATG); 
*colleen.melody@atg.wa.gov; *jason@newmanlaw.com; Rosenberg, Michael E.; 
Carmichael, Andrew E. (CIV); Enlow, Courtney D. (CIV); Skurnik, Matthew (CIV); Norway, 
Robert M. (CIV); Gerardi, Michael J. (CIV)

Subject: [EXT] RE: Karnoski, et al. v. Trump, et al.

Jordan, 
I have provided responses to your requests in red below. 
 
Thanks, 
Jim 
 
From: Heinz, Jordan M. <jheinz@kirkland.com>  
Sent: Tuesday, January 28, 2020 2:38 PM 
To: Powers, James R. (CIV) <jpowers@CIV.USDOJ.GOV>; Gerardi, Michael J. (CIV) <mgerardi@CIV.USDOJ.GOV>; Skurnik, 
Matthew (CIV) <maskurni@CIV.USDOJ.GOV>; Carmichael, Andrew E. (CIV) <ancarmic@CIV.USDOJ.GOV>; Enlow, 
Courtney D. (CIV) <cenlow@CIV.USDOJ.GOV> 
Cc: Barsanti, Vanessa <vanessa.barsanti@kirkland.com>; Ikard, Sam <sam.ikard@kirkland.com>; 
*prenn@lambdalegal.org <prenn@lambdalegal.org>; *tborelli@lambdalegal.org <tborelli@lambdalegal.org>; 
*Rachel@newmanlaw.com <Rachel@newmanlaw.com>; Siegfried, Daniel I. <daniel.siegfried@kirkland.com>; Stallings-
Ala'ilima, Chalia (ATG) <Chalia.SA@atg.wa.gov>; *colleen.melody@atg.wa.gov <colleen.melody@atg.wa.gov>; 
*jason@newmanlaw.com <jason@newmanlaw.com>; Rosenberg, Michael E. <michael.rosenberg@kirkland.com> 
Subject: Karnoski, et al. v. Trump, et al. 
 

Drew, 
 
During the December 10, 2019 conference with the Court, Defendants represented that there were nine Panel 
of Experts meetings.  See Hr. Tr. 6:15-18.  Plaintiffs have received the meeting minutes for these first nine 
meetings through December 7, 2017.  However, based on a review of the produced documents, it appears that 
there were four additional Panel meetings:  December 13, 2017; December 22, 2017; January 4, 2018; and 
January 11, 2018.  Plaintiffs have not received meeting minutes for these final four meetings.  Please promptly 
produce the meeting minutes for these final four meetings or confirm that no such meeting minutes exist.   

 
I have been advised there were not meeting minutes for these 4 meetings. 
 

Defendants also implied during the December 10, 2019 conference that the Panel “briefed Secretary Mattis” in 
January 2018, “[a]nd the briefings we’ve given over to plaintiffs.”  Hr. Tr. 26:25 & 26:1-9.  Plaintiffs have been 
unable to identify these briefings.  Please identify these briefings by bates number. 

 
The documents presented to Secretary Mattis were the Action Memo from former Under Secretary Wilkie (AR_003059-
AR_003067) and its accompanying materials included in the AR. 
 

Additionally, Defendants claim to have now fully produced all documents responsive to RFP No. 36, which seeks 
all “complaints arising from or attributed to open service by transgender service members, accessions by 

Case 2:17-cv-01297-MJP   Document 435-17   Filed 02/25/20   Page 2 of 3



2

transgender individuals, or the Carter Policy,” because the Defendants have now produced the two Equal 
Opportunity complaints referenced in DoD’s Report and Recommendation.  Within the incident description for 
one of these complaints, USDOE00076582, it states “Anonymous complainant alleges that the BnCO and SgtMaj 
have been fostering, condoning, and failing to correct, a hostile working [sic] which discriminates and segregates 
the transgendered Marine.  See attachment for the detailed complaint provided to the EOA by the anonymous 
complainant.”  (emphasis added).  Plaintiffs have been unable to identify the referenced attachment.  Please 
identify the referenced attachment or else please promptly produce this attachment; until then, Plaintiffs do not 
consider Defendants to have fully complied with RFP 36. 

 
Defendants have identified and collected the attachment you appear to be referring to. We will produce it shortly. 
 

Regards, 
 
Jordan 

 
 
 
Jordan M. Heinz 
----------------------------------------------------- 
KIRKLAND & ELLIS LLP 
300 North LaSalle, Chicago, IL 60654 
T +1 312 862 7027   
F +1 312 862 2200 
----------------------------------------------------- 
jordan.heinz@kirkland.com 

 
 
 
   
The information contained in this communication is confidential, may be attorney-client privileged, may constitute inside information, and is intended only 
for the use of the addressee. It is the property of Kirkland & Ellis LLP or Kirkland & Ellis International LLP. Unauthorized use, disclosure or copying of 
this communication or any part thereof is strictly prohibited and may be unlawful. If you have received this communication in error, please notify us 
immediately by return email or by email to postmaster@kirkland.com, and destroy this communication and all copies thereof, including all attachments.  
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